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As federal and state 
wildlife officials put 
the finishing touches on 
a long-awaited five-year 
review of the Mexican 
wolf reintroduction 
program, the program's 
oversight committee has 
come up with a host of 
recommendations for how 
to improve the effort.  
   
The recommendations, put 
forth by the Mexican Wolf 
Adaptive Management 
Oversight Committee, 
comprised of state and 
tribal wildlife officials 
in Arizona and New 
Mexico, include: allowing 
the release of wolves 
raised in captivity 
directly into New Mexico, 
instead of only in 
Arizona; allowing states 
and tribes to issue 
permits to harass 
"nuisance" wolves with 
rubber bullets; 
permitting states and 
tribes to allow the 
killing of wolves that 
prey on livestock or elk 
once the population rises 
to 125 animals; and 
expanding the boundaries 
of the "experimental 
population area" to allow 
wolves to colonize new 
territory and breed with 
other populations. The 
recommendations also call 
for setting up a program 
to address economic 
effects of livestock 
depredation, which could 
include a reduction in 
grazing fees on federal 

allotments to provide de 
facto compensation for 
lost cattle or sheep.  
   
Mexican wolves are 
allowed to disperse into 
and colonize the entire 
Apache National Forest 
and adjacent Gila 
National Forest -- an 
area of about 7,000 
square miles. Map created 
by E&E Publishing staff 
based off of a map 
courtesy of the Center 
for Biological Diversity.  
   
Mexican wolves are 
protected under the 
Endangered Species Act 
but have been designated 
a nonessential, 
experimental population 
in both Arizona and New 
Mexico, which allows them 
to be harassed or killed 
under certain 
circumstances.  
   
Little was known about 
Mexican gray wolves when 
the program began in 
1998, said Terry Johnson, 
the oversight committee's 
chairman and the 
endangered species 
coordinator for the 
Arizona Department of 
Game and Fish.  
   
"The nonessential, 
experimental rule crafted 
in 1998 was crafted 
without any information 
on how to manage Mexican 
wolves on the ground," 
Johnson said. "It was 
based on conjectural 

extrapolations [from 
other gray wolves].  
So now it's time to take 
a look at what we know 
and make some changes 
based on what we've 
learned."  
   
The oversight committee 
plans to submit the 
recommendations to the 
Fish and Wildlife Service 
next week. The final 
five-year review, which 
will include the 
recommendations, is 
scheduled to be issued 
Dec. 31.  
   
If the recommendations 
are adopted, the federal 
rule guiding Mexican wolf 
management will need to 
be changed, which could 
take one to three years, 
Johnson said.  
   
Mixed reviews   -  The 
draft recommendations 
received mixed reviews  
From both ranching groups 
and environmentalists.  
   
Environmental groups 
contend that the Mexican 
wolf population is far 
from recovered and 
allowing "problem" wolves 
that harm livestock or 
elk to be exterminated 
after the population 
reaches 125 effectively 
would keep the population 
from reaching healthy 
levels.  
   
"One hundred and twenty-
five animals is really a 



tiny number of animals 
between two states," said 
Michael Robinson of the 
Center for Biological 
Diversity. "They don't 
call it a cap, but that's 
essentially what it would 
be."  
   
The total number of 
wolves now numbers about 
55. While the program has 
not yet established 
official recovery goals 
for the Mexican gray 
wolf, it has set a 
"population objective" of 
at least 100 wolves.  
   
Johnson said the 125 
figure can be changed as 
managers learn more about 
the species, and allowing 
more flexibility for 
ranchers to deal with 
"problem"  
wolves will help make 
future population 
increases more 
acceptable.  
   
The New Mexico Farm and 
Livestock Bureau has long 
held that the entire 
reintroduction program 
should be scrapped and 
that the wolves should 

never have been returned 
to the Southwest in the 
first place, but 
spokesman Erik Ness 
commended the oversight 
committee for considering 
the program's effects on 
ranchers. In particular, 
members of the bureau are 
encouraged by the 
recommendations that give 
ranchers more flexibility 
in controlling wolves 
that are threatening 
livestock.  
   
"Anything the ranchers 
can use as a tool for 
keeping the wolves off 
their backs is a positive 
thing," Ness said.  
   
Both environmental groups 
and ranchers are also 
critical of the 
committee's proposal to 
expand the experimental 
population area -- but 
for different reasons.  
   
Environmental groups fear 
following the 
recommendations would 
allow more wolves to be 
killed. Currently, wolves 
found outside the 
boundaries of the 

experimental population 
area that cannot be 
traced back to it are 
allowed to roam freely 
and are fully protected 
under the Endangered 
Species Act, but 
extending the 
experimental population 
area would mean any wolf 
found within the new 
boundaries would be 
subject to controls.  
   
But ranchers fear 
expanding the boundaries 
will actually mean more 
wolves, as the wolves 
expand into new territory 
and breed with other 
populations.  
"If you think there are 
problems now, imagine 
what it would be like if 
there were more wolves," 
Ness said.  
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